
  
TENTATIVE AGENDA & MEETING NOTICE 

BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 5, 2013 
8:30 A.M. 

WATAUGA COUNTY ADMINISTRATION BUILDING 
COMMISSIONERS' BOARD ROOM 

 
TIME # TOPIC PRESENTER PAGE 

     

8:30 1  CALL REGULAR MEETING TO ORDER   

 2  APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 
January 15, 2013, Regular Meeting 
January 15, 2013, Closed Session 

 1 

 3  APPROVAL OF THE FEBRUARY 5, 2013, AGENDA   

8:35 4  SHERIFF’S OFFICE VEHICLE BID REQUESTS CAPTAIN KELLY REDMON 19 

8:40 5  OUR MOTHER’S GARDEN PROPOSAL MS. SUSAN TUMBLESTON 21 

8:45 6  PRESENTATION OF SMOKY MOUNTAIN CENTER’S ANNUAL 
AUDITED FINANCIAL REPORT 

MS. MARGARET PIERCE 
MR. JASON AINSLEY 

25 

8:50 7  HIGH COUNTRY COMMUNITY HEALTH REPORT MR. BRYAN BELCHER 
MS. BETH LOVETTE 

83 

8:55 8  REQUEST TO RENAME THE WATAUGA COUNTY LIBRARY TO THE 
EVELYN SHOOK JOHNSON MEMORIAL LIBRARY 

MS. PEGGY HARTLEY 87 

9:00 9  PRESENTATION OF ANNUAL REPORTS - WATAUGA COUNTY 
PUBLIC LIBRARY AND APPALACHIAN REGIONAL LIBRARY, INC. 

MS. MONICA CARUSO &  
MS. MOLLY WESTMORELAND  

89 

9:05 10  PRESENTATION OF 2012 REGIONAL MITIGATION PLAN MR. STEVE SUDDERTH 101 

9:10 11  TAX MATTERS 
A. Monthly Collections Report 
B. Refunds and Releases 

MR. LARRY WARREN 103 

9:15 12  BUDGET AMENDMENTS MS. MARGARET PIERCE 105 

9:20 13  MISCELLANEOUS ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS 
A. Tentative Annual Retreat Agenda 
B. Project of the Year Award for Small Electricity Project 
C. Proposed Changes to the Appalachian Healthcare System, 

Inc., Bylaws 
D. Request for an Appointment to the Appalachian Theater 

Board of Trustees 
E. Boards & Commissions 
F. Announcements 

MR. DERON GEOUQUE  
107 
109 
111 

 
115 

 
121 
135 

9:25 14  PUBLIC COMMENT  141 

10:25 15  BREAK  141 

10:30 16  CLOSED SESSION 
Attorney/Client Matters – G. S. 143-318.11(a)(3) 

 141 

10:45 17  ADJOURN   

 



AGENDA ITEM 2: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 
January 15, 2013, Regular Meeting 
January 15, 2013, Closed Session 
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MINUTES 
 
 

WATAUGA COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 
TUESDAY, JANUARY 15, 2013 

 
 

The Watauga County Board of Commissioners held a regular meeting on Tuesday, 
January 15, 2013, at 5:30 P.M. in the Commissioners' Board Room of the Watauga County 
Administration Building, Boone, North Carolina. 
 
  PRESENT: Nathan Miller, Chairman 

David Blust, Vice-Chairman 
    Billy Kennedy, Commissioner 

John Welch, Commissioner 
    Perry Yates, Commissioner 

Stacy Eggers, IV, County Attorney 
    Deron Geouque, County Manager 
    Anita J. Fogle, Clerk to the Board 
 
Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 5:32 P.M. 
 
Vice-Chairman Blust opened the meeting with a prayer and Commissioner Yates led the Pledge 
of Allegiance. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
Chairman Miller called for additions and/or corrections to the December 3, 2012, regular 
meeting and closed session minutes. 
 
Commissioner Yates, seconded by Commissioner Welch, moved to approve the December 3, 
2012, regular meeting minutes as presented. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

 
Commissioner Yates, seconded by Commissioner Blust, moved to approve the December 3, 
2012, closed session meeting minutes as presented. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
Chairman Miller called for additions and/or corrections to the January 15, 2013, agenda. 
 
County Manager Geouque requested to add consideration of a resolution extending the tax listing 
period under Tax Matters. 

DRAFT 
020513 BCC Meeting

2



 
County Manger Geouque stated that the request to hold a public hearing to allow citizen 
comment on the proposed Valle Crucis Trail Project (originally scheduled to be held at this 
meeting) was withdrawn by Mr. Eric Woolridge and, therefore, not included on the agenda.  
 
Commissioner Blust, seconded by Commissioner Kennedy, moved to approve the 
January 15, 2013, agenda as amended. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

OUT-OF-STATE TRAVEL REQUEST  
County Manager Geouque, on the Sheriff’s behalf, stated that Sheriff Hagaman serves on the 
National Sheriff’s Association Homeland Security Committee which meets on January 30, 2013, 
in Washington, DC.  The County Manager stated that the Sheriff had requested to attend the 
meeting which required non-essential, out-of-state travel; therefore, Board approval was 
required. 
 
The County Manager stated that the Sheriff had also requested the County pay for his 
registration (approximately $150) and gas mileage while attending the meeting.  It was unclear 
as to whether a County-owned vehicle would be driven. 
 
Commissioner Kennedy, seconded by Commissioner Welch, moved to approve the Sheriff’s out-
of-State travel request and to direct the County Manager to pay the registration fee and determine 
the rate and amount for gas or mileage reimbursement.  
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

BOARD OF ELECTIONS HELP AMERICA VOTE ACT (HAVA) GRANT APPLICATION 
REQUEST 
Ms. Stella Anderson, Chair of the Watauga County Board of Elections, presented a grant 
application request for reimbursement of 2012 Second Primary and General Election coding 
costs.  If awarded, the grant will reimburse the County $5,767.94 for costs associated with the 
coding and layout of ballots for the 2012 Second Primary and General Election. 
 
Commissioner Yates, seconded by Commissioner Welch, moved to authorize the submission of 
the grant application for reimbursement of costs, in the amount of $5,767.94, incurred for the 
coding and layout of ballots for the 2012 Second Primary and General Election. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 
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MIDDLE FORK FALLS RESORT HIGH IMPACT LAND USE ORDINANCE VARIANCE 
REQUEST 
Chairman Miller stated that the High Impact Land Use (HILU) Ordinance required the Board of 
County Commissioners to hear all appeals, challenges, or variance requests.  Mr. Steve Moberg, 
Satchmo & Company, LLC, the developer of the proposed Middle Fork Falls Resort requested a 
variance which was heard as a quasi-judicial hearing; therefore, Chairman Miller swore-in Mr. 
Joe Furman, Planning and Inspections Director, and Mr. Steve Moberg, President of Satchmo 
and Company, LLC. 
 
Mr. Joe Furman stated that the Middle Fork Falls Resort project was unique in that it involves 
several ordinances and approvals including primarily the High Impact Land Use Ordinance, the 
Watershed Ordinance, the Ordinance To Govern Subdivisions and Multi Unit Structures.     Both 
the High Impact Land Use Ordinance and Watershed Ordinance required staff approvals which 
were given.  The Planning Board also approved the Middle Fork Falls Resort master plan at their 
December 17, 2012, meeting.  The High Impact Land Use Ordinance includes height 
requirements from which the developer is seeking a variance.  Mr. Furman also stated that the 
Towns of Blowing Rock and Boone had fire trucks that would reach the heights of the requested 
variance. 
 
There were no questions from Mr. Moberg or Board members. 
 
Mr. Moberg stated that Middle Fork Falls Resort would be the second indoor waterpark in North 
Carolina. 
 
Clerk’s Note:  Below is an excerpt of the HILU Ordinance: 
 

“Section 5. Application of the Variance Power. A variance shall only be allowed by the Board of 
Commissioners in cases involving practical difficulties or unnecessary hardships. Any 
authorizing of a variance shall not destroy the intent of the ordinance. Any authorized variance 
shall be recorded in the minutes of the Watauga County Board of Commissioners. A hardship, as 
used in the context of this section, shall be considered to be some unique or unusual character of 
the proposed site, including but not limited to unique size, shape, contour, or distance 
requirement. An economic hardship to the applicant is not to be considered for a variance. 
 
The Board may grant a variance upon finding that the following conditions exist: 
 

1) Extraordinary and exceptional conditions exist pertaining to the particular place or 
property in question because of its size, shape, or topography. 

2) The variance will not confer upon the applicant any special privileges that are, or would 
be, denied to other similarly situated individuals. 

3) This ordinance would deprive the applicant of rights commonly enjoyed by other 
similarly situated individuals. 

4) The variance would not seriously deter from the purpose and intent of this ordinance and 
will not be injurious to the neighborhood or to the general welfare. 

5) The special circumstances causing the need for variance(s) are not the fault of the 
applicant. 
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The Board may impose reasonable conditions upon the granting of any variance in order to 
protect the public interest or neighboring property owners. Violation of any such conditions 
shall be a violation of this ordinance and subject to the penalties set forth in Article VI of this 
ordinance.” 
 
Mr. Moberg presented the following answers to the hardship under Article V, questions 1-5, of 
the High Impact Land Use Ordinance, for the Indoor waterpark and connecting hotel.  Mr. 
Moberg noted that the entire Indoor waterpark and hotel would be fully sprinkled and built to 
current fire and safety codes.  The variance request was for an additional eighteen (18) feet in 
height. 
 

“Answers to Article V, Questions 1-5, High Impact Land Use Ordinance: 
 
1. We are very limited in buildable area because the Middle Fork River flood hazard 

area inundates nearly half or more of our property. Building vertically allows us 
to avoid building construction in the floodplain and prevents significant 
encroachment into the steep terrain behind the building site. Vertical construction 
above the 40' limit would preserve the natural features of the site (sloping 
hillsides and floodplains) which are each contributing to our hardship. 

2. Indoor Water Parks require an increased height of more than 40' because of the 
heights of the slides and their entry platforms.  An additional reason for the 
request of the height variance is because of the snow load that will have to be met 
on the enclosed glass structure design. 

3. Other similarly situated individuals, IE, Water Park owner/operators/developers 
with indoor structures need elevations above 40' to accommodate water park 
slides, amenities and platforms. 

4. The structure of the additional Water Park/Hotel will be fully sprinkled and to 
current fire and safety codes.  The neighborhood and adjoining properties are 
Amusement Parks.  Snow load will require this height variance and will 
determine the pith of the roof structure.  The Water park and Hotel will be 
connected.  There is a strong possibility of solar components on the roof behind 
the parapet wall of the Hotel that will be used for the Indoor water park.  Both the 
Hotel and water park will be designed to current fire and safety codes. 

5. All Indoor water parks require higher structures because of the slides, platforms 
and other attractions. It is a prerequisite to design.” 

 
Chairman Miller asked why a variance would be denied to others. 
 
Mr. Moberg answered that anyone wanting an indoor waterpark would need a plan approved by 
the Planning Board with conditions. 
 
There were no further questions from Board members or Mr. Furman. 
 
Mr. Furman had no closing remarks and Mr. Moberg stated, in closing, that the park would be 
open year-round potentially creating four hundred (400) full-time, year-round jobs in the County. 
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Mr. Furman stated that the land for the proposed waterpark was being sold by Tweetsie Railroad 
which was required to build the existing greenway on the property as part of their Economic 
Development Incentive with the County.  He also stated that this land is separate from the 
property purchased by the County under the Incentive agreement. 
 
The evidentiary portion of the hearing was closed by Chairman Miller at 5:55 P.M. 
 
The following actions were taken by the Board of Commissioners: 
 
Chairman Miller, seconded by Commissioner Yates, moved to find that Satchmo & Company, 
LLC, owned by Mr. Steve Moberg, a local developer, planned to build an indoor waterpark of 
which was approved by the Watauga Planning Board. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

 
Chairman Miller, seconded by Commissioner Welch, moved to find that the plans for the 
Satchmo & Company, LLC, indoor facility included a waterpark and hotel which were proposed 
to be 58 feet tall.  
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

 
Chairman Miller, seconded by Commissioner Yates, moved to find that a large portion of the 
property on which Satchmo & Company, LLC, planned to construct their waterpark was in the 
flood plain and restricted with a hillside to the back of the property.  
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

 
Chairman Miller, seconded by Vice-Chairman Blust, moved to find that extraordinary and 
exceptional conditions exist pertaining to the particular place or property in question because of 
its size, shape, or topography. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

 
Chairman Miller, seconded by Vice-Chairman Blust, moved to find the variance will not confer 
upon the applicant any special privileges that are, or would be, denied to other similarly situated 
individuals. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 
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Chairman Miller, seconded by Vice-Chairman Blust, moved to find the High Impact Land Use 
Ordinance would deprive the applicant of rights commonly enjoyed by other similarly situated 
individuals. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

 
Chairman Miller, seconded by Commissioner Yates, moved to find the variance would not 
seriously deter from the purpose and intent of this ordinance and will not be injurious to the 
neighborhood or to the general welfare. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

 
Chairman Miller, seconded by Vice-Chairman Blust, moved to find the special circumstances 
causing the need for variance(s) were not the fault of the applicant. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

 
Chairman Miller, seconded by Vice-Chairman Blust, moved to grant a variance to the High 
Impact Land Use Ordinance allowing Satchmo & Company, LLC, to construct a 58 foot tall 
indoor waterpark. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

 
The hearing was closed at 6:10 P.M. 

PLANNING & INSPECTIONS MATTERS 

A.  North Carolina Department of Transportation (NCDOT) Agreement Requests 
1.  Middle Fork Greenway 
2.  Brookshire Park and Boone Greenway Connector 

 

Mr. Joe Furman stated that the North Carolina Department of Transportation (NCDOT) recently 
changed their method of funding projects.  The Bicycle and Pedestrian Division has chosen to 
funds projects that are the closest to being “shovel-ready.” 
 
Therefore, Mr. Furman presented two agreements between the NCDOT and Watauga County.  
Agreement # 3749 was to construct Phase I of the Middle Fork Greenway calling for the 
construction of approximately one-half (0.5) of a mile extending the existing greenway at 
Tweetsie Railroad Theme Park, across Mystery Hill property, into NCDOT Right-of-Way and 
under Highway 421 to Sterling Creek Park.  A total of $300,000 has been committed from 
Federal Funds with the State providing a $75,000 match and the County responsible for any costs 
over the $375,000.   
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Agreement # 3769 was to construct a multi-use greenway underpass beneath Highway 421 
calling for the construction of approximately one (1) mile of a 10 foot wide paved asphalt 
greenway to connect the Boone Greenway system to Brookshire Park and Ted Mackorell Soccer 
Complex and the newly funded New River Greenway.  A total of $480,000 has been committed 
from Federal Funds with the State providing a $120,000 match and the County responsible for 
any costs exceeding the $600,000.  
 
During discussion, concerns were raised due to wording in the contracts that stated the County 
would be responsible for any costs exceeding the allotted Federal and State funding. 
 
County Attorney Eggers stated that the Board could request NCDOT change the wording in the 
contract; however, for both projects, the County would have the right to deny the grant funding if 
bids came in over budget.  He also stated that the Requests for Proposals would be worded in a 
manner designed to keep project costs under budget. 
 
Mr. Furman stated that with the County requesting bids for construction and having first 
approval of change orders, costs are anticipated to be kept below the amounts allotted through 
Federal and State funding. 
 
County Attorney Eggers stated that an encroachment would potentially be required from the 
Department of Transportation for the construction of the greenways. 
 
Commissioner Yates, seconded by Commissioner Welch, moved to adopt the agreement with the 
North Carolina Department of Transportation to construct Phase I of the Middle Fork Greenway 
in the amount of $375,000 contingent upon bidding the project prior to accepting funds. 
 

VOTE: Aye-4(Miller, Kennedy, Welch, Yates) 
 Nay-1(Blust) 

 
Commissioner Yates, seconded by Commissioner Welch, moved to adopt the agreement with the 
North Carolina Department of Transportation to construct the Brookshire Park and Boone 
Greenway Connector in the amount of $600,000 contingent upon bidding the project prior to 
accepting funds. 
 

VOTE: Aye-4(Miller, Kennedy, Welch, Yates) 
 Nay-1(Blust) 

 
Commissioner Yates, seconded by Commissioner Kennedy, moved to designate Joe Furman as 
the project administrator for both of the above NC Department of Transportation (DOT) project 
agreements (# 3749 and # 3769). 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 
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B.  Public Hearing Request to Allow Citizen Comment on the Implementation of Water Supply 
Watershed Protection for a Portion of the South Fork New River 

Mr. Furman stated that the North Carolina Environmental Management Commission reclassified 
a segment of the South Fork of the New River related to the Town of Boone’s proposed water 
intake in July of 2012.  Due to the reclassification, the County was required to implement 
watershed protection rules for the newly classified segment by March 30, 2013.  Since the 
County had an ordinance in place applicable to other watersheds, the County’s action to comply 
was to adopt an official map of the subject watershed, as well as adopt ordinance text changes 
incorporating the new watershed and updates as dictated by statutory and rule changes.  The 
current watershed protection ordinance has been in place since 1994. 
 
Mr. Furman stated that the Planning Board reviewed and recommended approval at their 
December 17, 2012, meeting and were requesting a public hear be set for February 19, 2013.  
This would allow time to mail information to affected property owners announcing the hearing, 
post signs in the affected area, and publish notices of the hearing. 
 
On February 19, after the public hearing, Mr. Furman plans to recommend the Board adopt an 
official map of the subject watershed, as well as ordinance text changes incorporating the new 
watershed and updates.  If the Board chose not to adopt the map and ordinance amendments then 
the State could do so and potentially charge the County civil penalties for having not done so. 
 
Commissioner Blust, seconded by Commissioner Kennedy, moved to schedule a public hearing 
for Tuesday, February 19, 2013, at 6:00 P.M. to allow for citizen comment on the 
implementation of water supply watershed protection for a portion of the South New River. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

COMMUNICATIONS & EMERGENCY SERVICES MATTERS 

A. 2013 Emergency Management Performance Grant Program Participation Request 
Mr. Steve Sudderth, Watauga County Fire Marshal, stated that each year the North Carolina 
Department of Public Safety provided grant monies for Counties completing certain emergency 
planning activities.  These activities served as the base amount and in the case of Watauga 
County amounts to $20,625.  The County could also complete up to six (6) additional activities 
to receive up to an additional $15,000.  Mr. Sudderth stated that this was an annual program in 
which the County had participated in for at least (20) years. 
 
Commissioner Yates, seconded by Commissioner Kennedy, moved to submit the grant 
application to the North Carolina Department of Public Safety and completed the required 
activities to receive the $35,625. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 
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B.  Communications Tower Use Request 
Mr. Sudderth presented a request from High Country Online to install equipment on the 
County’s communication tower located on Rich Mountain.  The County was neither currently 
utilizing nor had future plans to utilize the tower.  High Country Online conducted an engineer 
study to ensure the tower could handle the new equipment.  In exchange for the use of the tower, 
High Country Online proposed to provide the Sheriff’s Office and Watauga County Emergency 
Management access to mobile internet at no cost.  High Country Online also proposed to provide 
general maintenance of the tower.   
 
County Manager Geouque stated that an agreement should include language that if, for any 
reason, the High Country Online equipment was to interfere with Sheriff and/or fire 
communications the contract would be terminated. 
 
Chairman Miller directed staff to negotiate a contract with High Country Online to present for 
approval at the February 5, 2013, Board meeting. 

TAX MATTERS  

A. Monthly Collections Report 
Tax Administrator Larry Warren presented the Tax Collections Report for the month of 
December 2012.  This report was presented for information only and, therefore, no action was 
required. 

B. Refunds and Releases 
Mr. Warren presented the following Refunds and Releases for December 2012 for Board 
approval: 

TO BE TYPED IN MINUTE BOOK 
 

Commissioner Kennedy, seconded by Vice-Chairman Blust, moved to approve the Refunds and 
Releases Report for December 2012, as presented. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

C. Extended Listing Period Request 
Mr. Warren requested that the tax listing period for 2013 be extended through February 28, 2013.  
The purpose of the extension was to allow ample time, due to recent software changes, for 
citizens to file personal property.  Mr. Warren presented a draft resolution which, upon adoption, 
would authorize the extension. 
 
Commissioner Welch, seconded by Commissioner Kennedy, moved to adopt the resolution 
authorizing the extension of the 2013 tax listing period through February 28, 2013, as presented 
by Mr. Warren. 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 
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BID AWARD REQUEST FOR USDA DATA ROOM PROJECT 
Mr. Robert Marsh, Maintenance Director, stated that bids were solicited for the construction of a 
data room which was required for the new USDA lease with the County.  The following bids 
were received: 
 

Contractor Base Bid 
Cassette 
Mounted 

A/C 

Rec. 
12/18/12 
Revision 

Completion Date 

Greene Construction, Inc. 
Boone, NC $20,000.00 $802 Yes 30 days 

Dallas Lawrence 
Construction 
Boone, NC 

$22,763.00 n/a Yes 15 working days  
from start 

David Stapleton 
Construction, Inc. 
Boone, NC 

$23,720.10 n/a  TBD 

Houck Contracting, LLC 
Hickory, NC $18,630.00 $980 Yes 

February 15, 2013  
(Dependent upon availability 

of equipment) 
 

Mr. Marsh contacted the two lowest bidders to request a price for a ceiling cassette mounted A/C 
unit.  The base bid included an A/C unit that satisfied the USDA requirements; however, the 
cassette mounted unit would provide more space to locate other equipment in the proposed data 
room.  Houck Contracting, LLC remained the low bidder with a total amount of $19,610, 
including the cassette mounted A/C unit.  Funds have been identified in the Maintenance 
Department budget along with the additional revenue from the new USDA lease to cover the cost 
of the construction. 
 
County Attorney Eggers stated that statutes required the bid must be awarded to the lowest 
responsive and responsible bidder.  Mr. Marsh stated that Houck Contracting, LLC, did submit a 
responsive and responsible bid. 
 
By consensus, the Board agreed to direct the County Manager to prepare a resolution requesting 
a local bill be adopted allowing the Board opportunity to award bids to local companies if within 
close proximity to the lowest bid. 
 
Commissioner Yates, seconded by Commissioner Welch, moved to award the bid to the low 
bidder, Houck Contracting, LLC, in the total amount of $19,610 including the ceiling cassette 
mounted A/C unit ($18,630 base bid and $980 cassette unit) with funds to be allocated from the 
Maintenance Department budget along with the additional revenue from the new USDA lease 
contingent upon the County Attorney drafting a contract and the costs not going over the bid 
amount. 
 

VOTE: Aye-4(Blust, Kennedy, Welch, Yates) 
 Nay-1(Miller) 
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BUDGET AMENDMENTS 
Ms. Margaret Pierce, Finance Director, reviewed the following budget amendments: 
 
Account # Description Debit Credit 
103300-341600 US DOJ Drug Court Grant  $36,563 
105890-469851 Blue Ridge Mediation Drug Court $36,563  
 

The amendment recognized a grant award from the US Department of Justice for drug court 
services contracted with Blue Ridge Mediation and Restorative Justice.  The County match was 
present in the budget. 
 

Account # Description Debit Credit 
103839-343100 Donation to Sheriff’s Office  $1,000 
104310-439500 Employee Training $1,000  
    

The amendment recognized funds received by the Sheriff’s Office from the Wal-Mart 
Foundation.  The funds were to be used to purchase additional ammunition for training exercises 
and recertification of officers. 
 
Commissioner Yates, seconded by Commissioner Welch, moved to approve the budget 
amendments as presented by Ms. Pierce. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

MISCELLANEOUS ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS 

A. Natural Gas Easement Request 
County Manager Geouque stated that Frontier Natural Gas requested an easement from the 
County, as the owner of the new High School property, in order for natural gas to be available to 
112 Rolling Hills Drive in Boone.   
 
County Attorney Eggers shared the following concerns: 
 

• Construction of the pipelines was not specified in the easement and could be moved 
without further notification. 

• Granting the easement could limit future use of the property including limits to grading in 
that area. 

 
A map showing the current gas line on the High School property and the proposed easement was 
shared for review.  Notification was provided to the School Board on the easement for any 
possible concerns they may have and will be discussed at their January 14, 2013, meeting. 
 
Board action, contingent upon County Attorney review, is required to approve the easement as 
presented. 
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Commissioner Miller, seconded by Vice-Chairman Blust, moved to approve the easement 
contingent upon the pipelines being completely below grade and within a defined easement 
boundary with meets and bounds and contingent upon the County Attorney’s review. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

B. Boards & Commissions 
County Manager Geouque stated that the Watauga Medical Center Board of Trustees had 
recommended Mr. Keith Tester and Ms. Jan Winkler for reappointment as Board Trustees.  Each 
of their terms would be effective January 1, 2013, through December 31, 2015.  A 
recommendation for the third three-year trustee was forthcoming and would be presented for 
consideration at a future meeting. 
 
County Manager Geouque stated that the term of Watauga County Adult Care Home Community 
Advisory Committee (ACCAC) member, Ms. Glenda Hodges, was to expire January 17, 2013.  
The High Country Council of Governments’ Ombudsman, Ms. Julie Wiggins, had nominated 
Ms. Hodges for reappointment.  Ms. Hodges was willing to continue to serve if so appointed. 
 
The above were first readings and, therefore, no action was required at this time. 
 
County Manager Geouque stated that each Commissioner appoints a representative to the Boone 
Rural Fire Protection Service District Board whose term will run concurrent with the term of the 
appointing Commissioner.  Boone Rural Fire Service District Board members must own property 
and reside within that Fire Service District. 
 
Commissioner Welch nominated Mr. Lee Stroupe and Commissioner Yates nominated Mr. 
Tommy Critcher. 
 
Vice-Chairman Blust, seconded by Commissioner Welch, moved to waive a second reading and 
appoint Mr. Lee Stroupe and Mr. Tommy Critcher to the Boone Rural Fire Protection Service 
District Board. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

 
County Manager Geouque stated that each Commissioner nominated a representative to the 
Watauga County Planning Board whose term would run concurrent with the term of the 
appointing Commissioner.  Planning Board members must live within the appointing 
Commissioners District and action must be taken by the entire Board of Commissioners to make 
these appointments. 
 
Commissioner Yates nominated Mr. Todd Castle. 
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Vice-Chairman Blust, seconded by Commissioner Welch, moved to waive a second reading and 
appoint Mr. Todd Castle to the Watauga County Planning Board. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

C. Announcements 
County Manager Geouque announced the following: 
 

• The NCACC Legislative Goals Conference is scheduled for January 24-25, 2013, in 
Durham.  The NCACC also requests that any counties attending the Conference appoint a 
voting delegate to represent the member counties. 

 

• The UNC School of Government and the North Carolina Association of County 
Commissioners (NCACC) jointly hold a two-day orientation to county government in 
four locations across the state.  The 2013 Essentials of County Government Course, 
which includes required ethics training, is for newly elected officials, veteran elected 
officials and managers. 

 

• The Board of Commissioners holds a two-day Pre-Budget Retreat each year.  The dates 
of February 21, 22, and 23, 2013, and February 28, March 1 and 2, 2013, were proposed 
for scheduling the two-day meeting with times proposed as 12–6 P.M. on Thursday 
and/or Friday and 9 A.M.–12 P.M. on Saturday.   

 

By consensus, the Board agreed to schedule the Annual Pre-Budget Retreat on Friday, 
February 22 & 23, 2013, beginning at 12:00 P.M. on Friday and 9:00 A.M. on Saturday. 

PUBLIC COMMENT 
Ms. Margaret Buck shared her concerns regarding FCC regulations and the request by High 
Country Online for use of the County’s Communication Tower. 
 
Chairman Miller recognized and welcomed Boy Scouts from Pack # 109 who attended the 
meeting. 

CLOSED SESSION 
At 7:25 P.M., Vice-Chairman Blust, seconded by Commissioner Welch, moved to enter Closed 
Session to discuss Attorney/Client Matters, per G. S. 143-318.11(a)(3) and Personnel Matters, 
per G. S. 143-318.11(a)(6). 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

 

Vice-Chairman Blust, seconded by Commissioner Welch, moved to resume the open meeting at 
8:01 P.M. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 
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POSSIBLE ACTION AFTER CLOSED SESSION 
Vice-Chairman Blust, seconded by Commissioner Yates, moved to appoint Ms. April Pope as 
the Veteran’s Service Officer and set her salary at $38,135 with a retroactive effective date of 
January 1, 2013.   

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

ADJOURN 
Commissioner Yates, seconded by Commissioner Kennedy, moved to adjourn the meeting at 
8:03 P.M. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 
 
 
 

 ________________________________ 
 Nathan A. Miller, Chairman 
ATTEST: 
 
____________________________ 
Anita J. Fogle, Clerk to the Board 
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AGENDA ITEM 3: 

APPROVAL OF THE FEBRUARY 5, 2013, AGENDA 
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AGENDA ITEM 4: 

SHERIFF’S OFFICE VEHICLE BID REQUESTS 
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
Captain Redmon will present vehicle bids for four (4) new Ford All Wheel Drive Police 
Interceptor Sedans.  A total of three bids were received with Boone Ford being the lowest 
responsive bidder at $96,440 plus $2,917.20 for taxes and tags for a total amount of $99,357.20.  
Adequate funds have been budgeted to cover the cost of the vehicles.  Captain Redmon will 
bring another bid for equipment and installation at a future meeting. 
 
Board action is requested to accept the low bid from Boone Ford in the amount of $96,440 plus 
$2,917.20 for taxes and tags for a total amount of $99,357.20. 
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AGENDA ITEM 5: 

OUR MOTHER’S GARDEN PROPOSAL 
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
Ms. Susan Tumbleston will present a request to construct a mother’s garden on County owned 
land located between the Lois E. Harrill Senior Center and the Appalachian District Health 
Department.  The proposed garden would include a walking track, a fence, flower beds, raised 
vegetable gardens, a horseshoe pit, other outdoor recreational options, and a natural play area for 
children.   
 
Proposed funding for the project would come from community donations with the Partnership 
making a $500 donation.  As part of the agreement, the Partnership is requesting the County to 
protect the garden in all future changes to the property by including the garden in the design of 
any new County project.  Additionally, if the County decides to sell the property, the County 
would agree to provide notice to the Partnership as well as first refusal rights to purchase the 
property. 
 
Alternate locations were provided to the Partnership for the garden but the proposed site was 
preferred.  The site proposed has been identified for future expansion of County operation and 
services.  The potential exists to incorporate the garden into a future design of a new County 
building but no guarantees could or should be made since an actual building plan has yet to be 
created.   
 
Staff seeks direction from the Board.   
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Proposal to the Board of Watauga County Parks and Recreation 
December 12, 2012 

 
Our Mothers’ Garden 

 
Proposal Statement:  The Be Active-Appalachian 
Partnership (The Active Choice beginning 1-1-13), 
Appalachian State University, in collaboration with 
Watauga Parks and Recreation and our community 
partners, requests an agreement with Watauga 
County to design, create, build, maintain, and 
promote a garden on the property owned by the 
county that is located between the Lois E. Harrill 
Senior Center and the Appalachian District Health Department.  Currently, the property is under 
management of Watauga County Parks and Recreation.    

 
As its part of the agreement, the County 
agrees to protect the garden in all future 
changes to the property, building 
projects, excavation, etc., by including the garden in the design of the projects.  Should a 
decision be made to sell the property, the County agrees to give immediate notice to the Be 
Active-Appalachian Partnership (The Active Choice beginning January 1, 2013), as well as first 
refusal rights to purchase the property. 
 
The Story:  During a walking challenge last fall at the 
Senior Center, participants were walking in the 
parking lot, with a few brave ones using the area next 
to the building.  They are fearful of uneven ground 
that might cause them to fall if they had walked on 
the grassy area.  Several asked if a walking track could 
be built on the property so they wouldn’t have to 
walk in the parking lot.  
 
My mother had just passed away, and one of my mother’s dearest friends had died just the 
week before.  Both of them were gardeners.  As I considered the development of a walking 
track, I thought about creating a green space to honor Mama and Mrs. Greene, as well as other 
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Be Active-Appalachian Partnership 
Our Mothers’ Garden Proposal Page 2 
 

mothers who have been or are committed to beauty in our community.  The idea for Our 
Mothers’ Garden began.  
 
The Plan:  Our Mothers’ Garden will be a green space on the west end of Boone that will 
provide a walking track/path, a fence, flower beds, raised vegetable gardens, a horseshoe pit, 
other outdoor recreational options (shuttle board, bocce), and a natural play area for children.  
This is in an area where there are no parks, walking areas, or playgrounds.  Trees, park benches, 
paths connecting the garden sites, shelters, and a water 
feature may also be part of the design.  Richard 
Tumbleston, a local artist, has agreed to coordinate the 
preliminary design work for the garden. 
 
Currently, the Senior Center is using the property for 
activities with a program called “Eat Better, Move More, 
Age Well (EMMA).”  With the project, a horseshoe pit and 
raised garden beds to grow vegetables have been built.   

 
 
The Funding:  Donations from our community will be the major 
source of funding. The Partnership will also make a donation of at 
least $500.  The garden project will provide an opportunity for 
those who wish to honor or remember their mothers in a 
permanent way.  Efforts will be made to obtain contributions 
from garden clubs, civic clubs, and businesses in the community.  

Our office will also include Our Mothers’ Garden in grant-funded projects.   
  
The Timeline for Year 1:  The design for Our Mothers’ Garden will be developed during the 
Winter of 2012-13, along with fund-raising and promotional work.  In the Spring of 2013, the 
track will be built, along with plantings (trees are a priority), fencing, and other items as funds 
allow.  Work on the garden will continue through the Spring and Summer months, as well as 
use of the vegetable gardens by community members.  In the fall of 2013, concentrated 
promotional and fund-raising activities will be planned and implemented. 
 
The Partners:  The Be Active-Appalachian Partnership, housed in the Institute for Health and 
Human Services at Appalachian State Univerity, is the oversight organization for Our Mothers’ 
Garden. Watauga Parks and Rec will serve as the fiscal agent.  Along with the Partnership, the 
IMPACT Team of the ACT office at the university has made the garden a permenant project for 
their group, and the natural play area for children is a focus for the group.  Students living on 
the Active Living residence hall have adopted the garden trail as their project.  Both groups of 
students agree to provide manpower, fundraising,  promotional and  maintenance assistance.  
The Gardeneretts Garden Club of Boone has agreed to be the “official” oversight Garden Club. 
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Be Active-Appalachian Partnership 
Our Mothers’ Garden Proposal Page 3 
 

The Future:   As Our Mothers’ Garden matures and evolves, uses of the Garden will grow.  
Perhaps the County Commissioners can hold walking meetings with members of the community 
as they walk the track; children in Boone will have a safe place to play while their parents walk 
around the track or care for their plot in the vegetable bed; students from the university will 
use the shelter for meetings; the natural play area will be a model for other playgrounds and 
early childhood centers to emulate; older adults from the Senior Center will have a place to 
walk, garden, relax, and have a picnic; and our community will have a way to honor and 
remember all of our mothers who believed in creating beautiful places. 
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AGENDA ITEM 6: 

PRESENTATION OF SMOKY MOUNTAIN CENTER’S ANNUAL AUDITED FINANCIAL 
REPORT 
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
Ms. Margaret Pierce, Finance Director, will present the Smoky Mountain Center Annual Audited 
Financial Statements as required by Statute.  Jason Ainsley with Smoky Mountain will be 
present to answer any questions.  The report is included in your packet for review.   
 
No action is required. 
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                 W A T A U G A   C O U N T Y 
                               FINANCE OFFICE 
 814 West King St., Room 216 - Boone, NC  28607  - Phone (828) 265-8007  Fax (828) 265-8006 
 
 
 
M E M O R A N D U M     
 
 
 TO:  Deron T. Geouque, County Manager 
 FROM: Margaret Pierce, Finance Director 
 SUBJECT: Smoky Mountain Center Audited Financial Statements  
 DATE: January 22, 2013 
 
 
Attached is a copy of the audited financial report from Smoky Mountain Center for the 
fiscal year ended June 30, 2012.  This audited financial report was provided by Smoky 
Mountain Center to comply with the G.S. 122C-117(d).  Jason Ainsley, Assistant Finance 
Director with Smoky, will be at the meeting to address any questions. 
 
 
excerpt from G.S. 122C-117(d) 
 

(d)        A multicounty area authority shall provide to each board of county 
commissioners of participating counties a copy of the area authority's annual audit. The 
audit findings shall be presented in a format prescribed by the county and shall be read 
into the minutes of the meeting at which the audit findings are presented. 
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AGENDA ITEM 7: 

HIGH COUNTRY COMMUNITY HEALTH REPORT 
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
Mr. Bryan Belcher, High Country Community Health, and Beth Lovette, Appalachian District 
Health Department, will provide an overview of High Country Community Health which is 
located in the Watauga and Avery County Health Departments.   
 
The report is for information only, therefore no action is required.   
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High Country Community Health 
 

• New federally funded Community Health Center for Watauga and Avery 
Counties 

• Watauga branch will be co-located within the health department in Boone 
• Will be providing primary medical and dental care regardless of ability to pay 
• This will not be a free clinic and will have a sliding fee scale for the 

uninsured, while accepting Medicaid, Medicare, and private insurances 
• We officially begin seeing patients on Monday, January 21st 
• We would love the opportunity to do a brief presentation for the 

commissioners to make everyone aware of this new resource in the 
community 
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www.HighCountryCommunityHealth.com 

Watauga County: 
126 Poplar Grove Connector 

Boone, NC 28607 
(828) 264-6635 

 
Avery County: 

545 Schultz Circle 
Newland, NC 28657 

(828) 733-6031 

Local Healthcare 
Statistics 

Contact	
  Us: 
is a Federally Qualified 

Healthcare Center (FQHC). 

An FQHC provides quality 
primary health and 

dental care and is open 
to all regardless of ability to 

pay.  

 26% of Avery County   
residents are without 

health insurance 

 19% of Watauga     
County residents are 

without health             
insurance 

* High Country Community 
Health is a non-profit 501 c3    

organization. We happily accept 
donations which are tax             

deductible. If you would like 
more information on making a 

donation, volunteering, or     
having a presentation for your              

organization, please contact    
Bryan Belcher at                    

(336) 918 - 5753 or                   
BryanHCCH@gmail.com 

HCCH Staff Members 
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Main Inside Heading 

Who We Are What We Do Contact Us 

High Country Community 
Health (HCCH) has qualified 
medical and administrative 

staff who will provide          
patients with the best         

possible care. HCCH will also 
provide prevention services 
and resources for Spanish 

speaking patients. 

 

HCCH follows strict federal 
guidelines for quality of care 
while meeting the needs of 

the community.  

  

HCCH provides payment 
based on income for the                
uninsured and accepts 

Medicaid, Medicare, and 
most private insurances. 

High Country Community 
Health provides the            

following services in both 
Watauga and Avery       

Counties: 

 Primary Medical Care 

 Primary Dental Care 

 Enabling Services 
such as                    

Transportation and 
Case Management 

 Preventative Care 

 Migrant Health       
Services 

 All services offered in 
English and Spanish 

 

Watauga County Location 

126 Poplar Grove Connector 

Boone, NC 28607 
(Located in the Watauga County Health 

Department Building) 
 

Avery County Location 

545 Schultz Circle  

Newland, NC 28657 
(Located in the Avery County Health      

Department Building) 

 
 

Appointment Scheduling Numbers: 

Watauga County 

Ph #: (828) 264-6635 

Avery County 

Ph #: (828) 733-6031 

 

Hours of Operation: 

Monday-Friday 

8am-4:30pm 

(hours of operation are the same for 
both locations) 

www. HighCountryCommunityHealth.com Check us out on Facebook! 
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AGENDA ITEM 8: 

REQUEST TO RENAME THE WATAUGA COUNTY LIBRARY TO THE EVELYN SHOOK 
JOHNSON MEMORIAL LIBRARY 
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
Ms. Peggy Hartley will request the Board rename the Watauga County Library to the Evelyn 
Shook Johnson Memorial Library.  Ms. Shook was a librarian at the Watauga County Library for 
36 years.  Historically, the County has not named facilities after individuals and thus does not 
have an official naming policy.  Currently the only County facility named after an individual is 
the Lois E. Harrill Senior Center.  Lois E. Harrill was the first Project on Aging Director who 
was killed in an automobile accident. 
 
The Board may wish to have Ms. Hartley provide a letter from the local Watauga Library Board 
in support of renaming the library.  The Board may also direct the County Manager to develop an 
official naming policy for County facilities or take no action. 
 
Staff seeks direction from the Board. 
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AGENDA ITEM 9: 

PRESENTATION OF ANNUAL REPORTS  - WATAUGA COUNTY PUBLIC LIBRARY 
AND APPALACHIAN REGIONAL LIBRARY, INC.  
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
Ms. Monica Caruso, County Librarian, will present the Watauga County Public Library Annual 
Report.  This report was not available at the time of packet preparation and, therefore, will be 
available at the meeting.  Ms. Molly Westmoreland, Regional Director, will present the 
Appalachian Regional Library, Inc., Annual Report as included. 
 
The report is for information only; therefore, no action is required. 
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1

Anita.Fogle

From: Monica Caruso <MCaruso@arlibrary.org>
Sent: Saturday, January 26, 2013 4:20 PM
To: Anita.Fogle
Cc: Molly Westmoreland
Subject: CC meeting on Feb 19th -- agenda item

Hi Anita  
Can you put the library annual report down for the Feb. 19th County Commissioner’s Meeting? 
Thank you,  
 
Monica Caruso, County Librarian 
Watauga County Public Library 
140 Queen Street 
Boone, NC 28607 
828‐264‐8784  
www.wataugacountylibrary.com  
www.facebook.com/wataugacountylibrary 
www.highcountryfestivalofthebook.com  
 

020513 BCC Meeting

90



 
 Five-Year Plan 2010-14                

Progress Report 
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Provide downloadable media 

beginning in fiscal year 2011-2012.  
  

• Implemented January 2012 
• Purchased 551 e-books to date 
• Total downloads by customers 5,756 
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Offer training to the public in the use 

of new technologies, including 
downloadable media 

  

• On demand training for e-books  

• 1 on 1 tutoring for computer skills 

• Classes on database searching 
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Explore two grant possibilities per year 
for collections, technology, and 

programs  
• FY 2011-2012 $84,875 LSTA grant to 

implement RFID Technology in Watauga 
County Library 

• FY 2011-2012 $37,494 LSTA grant to 
participate in Statewide Library Card/Shared 
Catalog Project NC Cardinal 
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Current Grant Projects 

• FY 2012-2013 $61,011 LSTA grant to 
implement RFID Technology in Ashe County 
Library 

• FY 2012-2013 $18,100 LSTA grant to serve 
facility-bound elders in Watauga County by 
providing e-readers and materials  
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Plans for FY 2013-2014 

• FY 2013-2014 $100,000 LSTA grant to 
implement RFID Technology in Wilkes County 
Library 

• FY 2013-2014 $26,515 LSTA grant to perform 
community needs assessment and develop 
new 5-Year-Plan for 2014-2018 
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Investigate Region-wide materials 
security system (RFID) and self 

checkout 

• Self-checkout and security gates in use in 
Watauga 

• Self-checkout and security gates installed in 
Ashe, go live by March 

• Grant application in progress for Wilkes 
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Staff In-Services 

• Continuing to provide an annual regional in-
service training for all staff. 

  
• Continuing to provide annual in-service 

training by county.  
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Other Goals 
• Joined Statewide Library Card/Shared 

Catalog December 7, 2012 
 
• Continued to promote services as a source 

of employment information and assistance 
 
• Replaced ARL Main Server  April 2012 
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AGENDA ITEM 10: 

PRESENTATION OF 2012 REGIONAL MITIGATION PLAN 
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
Mr. Steve Sudderth, Fire Marshal, will present the High Country Regional Mitigation Plan.  
FEMA requires the plan to be updated every five (5) years.  In the past, the plan only covered 
Watauga County and its municipalities.  However, a grant for a regional mitigation plan for 
Watauga, Ashe, Alleghany, and Wilkes was received.  The plan is required to be adopted in 
order for the County to receive reimbursements from FEMA in the event a disaster is declared in 
the County.   
 
The plan has been adopted by all of the Watauga County municipalities, North Carolina 
Emergency Management, and FEMA.   
 
Board action is required to adopt the High Country Regional Mitigation Plan as presented. 
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AGENDA ITEM 11: 

TAX MATTERS  

A. Monthly Collections Report 

 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
Tax Administrator Larry Warren will present the Monthly Collections Report and be available 
for questions and discussion. 
 
The report is for information only; therefore, no action is required. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
AGENDA ITEM 11: 

TAX MATTERS  

B. Refunds and Releases 

 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
Mr. Warren will present the Refunds and Releases Report.   
 
Board action is required to accept the Refunds and Releases Report. 
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AGENDA ITEM 12: 

BUDGET AMENDMENTS 
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
Ms. Margaret Pierce, Finance Director, will review budget amendments as included in your 
packet. 
 
Board approval is requested. 
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                  W A T A U G A   C O U N T Y 
                               FINANCE OFFICE 

            814 West King St., Room 216 - Boone, NC  28607 - Phone (828) 265-8007  Fax (828) 265-8006 
        
MEMORANDUM 
 
TO:   Deron Geouque, County Manager 
FROM:  Margaret Pierce, Finance Director 
SUBJECT: Budget Amendments-FY 2012/13 
DATE:  January 30, 2013 
 
The following budget amendments require approval of the Watauga County Board of 
Commissioners: 
 
Account#   Description    Debit  Credit 
 
103300-359110  National Timber Receipts    $19 
105911-469801  WC Schools National Timber Funds  $19 
 
To recognize additional National Timber Receipts received. These funds are passed through the 
County to the Watauga County School System as required by law. The original budget amount was 
$575; $593.72 was received and therefore required a budget amendment. 
 
Account #   Description    Debit  Credit 
 
103300-343308  NC DOT Bike and Pedestrian Grant   $600,000 
104285-457003  Capital Outlay-Construction   $600,000 
 
Per Board action 1-15-13; to recognize grant award accepted from NC DOT for construction of a 
multi-use greenway underpass beneath Highway 421. There is no required County match.  
 
Account #   Description    Debit  Credit 
 
103300-343305  NC DOT Bike and Pedestrian Grant   $375,000 
104283-457001  Capital Outlay-Construction   $375,000 
 
Per Board action 1-15-13; to recognize grant award accepted from NC DOT for construction of a 
greenway trail near Mystery Hill and beneath Highway 321. There is no required County match.  
 
Account #   Description    Debit  Credit 
 
143585-323000  Title XX Day Care     $9,682 
145850-440900  Title XX Day Care Direct Services $9,682 
143531-323000  Administrative Reimbursements   $174,973 
145410-440002  Low Income Home Energy Asst $68,208 
145480-438800  Crisis Intervention Payments  $106,765 
 
To recognize additional state and federal allocations for direct services programs. These funds are 
passed through the county to citizens who qualify for assistance with day care costs and home 
heating costs.  
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AGENDA ITEM 13: 

MISCELLANEOUS ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS 

A. Tentative Annual Retreat Agenda 
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
A draft agenda for the Board’s retreat scheduled for February 22 and 23 is enclosed for Board 
review.  The agenda may change between now and the retreat based on input from the Board or 
the County Manager receiving additional items for consideration.  County staff will start the 
process of preparing and compiling the information for the retreat.  Please feel free to contact me 
during the upcoming weeks should you have any questions or require additional information.   
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TENTATIVE RETREAT AGENDA 
WATAUGA COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

 

COMMISSIONERS’ BOARD ROOM 
WATAUGA COUNTY ADMINISTRATION BUILDING, BOONE, NC 

 

FEBRUARY 22 & 23, 2013 
 

TIME TOPIC PRESENTER PAGE 

 FRIDAY, FEBRUARY 22, 2013   

12:00 PM LUNCH & OPENING REMARKS MR. DERON GEOUQUE  
12.30 PM FY 2013 REVIEW AND DISCUSSION OF 2014 BUDGET MS. MARGARET PIERCE  

 A.  Revenues   
 B. Expenditures   
 C. Fund Balance   
 D. Debt Service Report   
 E.  Funding of Non-County Departments   
 F.  Special Appropriations   

1:00 PM BREAK   
1:15 PM SCHOOL BOARD FUNDING ISSUES   

 A. Schools’ Capital Improvement Plan     
 B. FY 2014 Funding Needs   

2:00 PM YMCA DISCUSSION MR. BOB CONKLIN  
2:30 PM HEALTH DEPARTMENT MATTERS MS. BETH LOVETTE  
3:00 PM EMS REPORT/DISCUSSION MR. CRAIG SULLIVAN  
3:45 PM LANDFILL ENERGY PROJECTS DISCUSSION   

 A. Report on Recycling and Methane to Electricity Project MS. LISA DOTY  
 B. Review of Solar Energy Project MR. GED MOODY  

4:15 PM TAX MATTERS MR. LARRY WARREN  
 A. Revaluation Update   
 B. Motor Vehicle Billing   

5:00 PM REVIEW OF CURRENT CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PLAN (CIP) MR. DERON GEOUQUE   
 A. Current CIP Status Report & MR. ROBERT MARSH  
 B. Pool Status Report   
 C. Future Projects for Consideration   

5:30 PM WRAP UP, GOALS & OBJECTIVES, BOARD DIRECTIVES   
6:00 PM RECESS UNTIL SATURDAY, FEBRUARY 23, 2013 AT 9:00 AM   

    
 SATURDAY, FEBRUARY 23, 2013   

9:00 AM WATAUGA COMMUNITY HOUSING TRUST REPORT MR. SCOTT EGGERS  
9:05 AM ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT MATTERS MR. KEITH HONEYCUTT  

 A. Economic Development Commission (EDC) Report/Discussion & MR. JOE FURMAN  
 B. Appalachian Enterprise Center (AEC)   

9:30 AM PLANNING AND INSPECTIONS MATTERS MR. JOE FURMAN  
 A.  Watershed Regulations   
 B.  Update on Greenway Projects   

10:00 AM TOURISM DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY (TDA) MR. MATT VINCENT, & 
MR. WRIGHT TILLEY 

 

10:45 AM CONSOLIDATED DISPATCH MR. JEFF VIRGINIA   
11:30 AM MISCELLANEOUS & COMMISSIONER MATTERS MR. DERON GEOUQUE  

 A. A Policy to Provide Preference to Local Vendors in Purchasing of 
Equipment and Supplies. 

  

 B. Consolidated Department of Social Services (DSS) Board   
 C. State Issues   
 D. Commissioners Matters   

11:45 AM WRAP UP, GOALS & OBJECTIVES, BOARD DIRECTIVES   
12:00 PM ADJOURN   
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AGENDA ITEM 13: 

MISCELLANEOUS ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS 

B. Project of the Year Award for Small Electricity Project 
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
 
Each year, the US EPA’s Landfill Methane Outreach Program recognizes the Partners for 
excellence in innovation and creativity, success in promoting landfill gas (LFG) energy, and 
achieving both environmental and economic benefits.  These award-winning LFG energy 
projects and companies contribute to job creation and provide energy savings and green power 
generation.  On January 30, 2013, Lisa Doty accepted the Project of the Year Award for Small 
Electricity Projects for the Watauga County Landfill Gas to Energy Project at the EPA's 16th 
Annual LMOP Conference and Project Expo in Baltimore, Maryland.  
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AGENDA ITEM 13: 

MISCELLANEOUS ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS 

C. Proposed Amendments to Appalachian Healthcare System, Inc., Bylaws 
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
The Appalachian Regional Healthcare System (ARHS) is formally requesting changes be made 
to their Bylaws.  The changes were made to assure compliance with all applicable laws and 
regulations.  ARHS would like to more clearly define the definition of the “At-Large Trustee”.  
The new definition would require the “At-Large Trustee” to be a resident of the primary service 
area in counties of North Carolina other than Watauga County.  At all times, no less than two-
thirds (2/3) of the members of the Board of Trustees shall be Watauga Trustees. 
 
Board approval is required to accept the change. 
 
Staff seeks direction from the Board. 
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AGENDA ITEM 13: 

MISCELLANEOUS ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS 

D. Request for an Appointment to the Appalachian Theater Board of Trustees 
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
The County has received a request from the Appalachian Theatre of the High Country to join 
them in an effort to renovate, restore, preserve, operate, program, and manage the Appalachian 
Theatre.  The by-laws of the organization provide for the County to designate a representative to 
serve as an ex-officio member of the Board of Trustees.  The organization meets at the Jones 
House every fourth Wednesday of each month at 8:00 AM.   
 
Staff requests direction from the Board.   
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AGENDA ITEM 13: 

MISCELLANEOUS ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS 

E. Boards & Commissions 
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
Two terms on the Watauga County Tourism Development Authority (WCTDA) are set to expire 
at the end of February 2013.  Mr. Gray is willing to continue to serve if so appointed.  Also 
included is an application from Mr. Rob Holton who is also interested in serving. 
 
The above are first readings and, therefore, no action is required at this time. 
 
The Watauga Medical Center Board of Trustees has recommended Mrs. Kim Miller, Mr. Keith 
Tester and Ms. Jan Winkler for reappointment as Board Trustees.  Each of their terms would be 
effective January 1, 2013, through December 31, 2015.  A recommendation for the third three-
year trustee is forthcoming and will be presented for consideration at a future meeting.  [Clerk’s 
Note:  Mrs. Miller’s nomination is a first reading, Mr. Tester and Ms. Winkler’s are second 
readings.] 
 
The term of Watauga County Adult Care Home Community Advisory Committee (ACCAC) 
member, Ms. Glenda Hodges, will expire January 17, 2013.  High Country Council of 
Governments’ Ombudsman, Ms. Julie Wiggins, has nominated Ms. Hodges for reappointment.  
Ms. Hodges is willing to continue to serve is so appointed. 
 
The above are second readings and, therefore, action may be taken if so desired. 
 
Each Commissioner appoints a representative to the Boone Rural Fire Protection Service District 
Board whose term will run concurrent with the term of the appointing Commissioner.  Boone 
Rural Fire Service District Board members must own property and reside within that Fire Service 
District. 
 
Each Commissioner nominates a representative to the Watauga County Planning Board whose 
term will run concurrent with the term of the appointing Commissioner.  Planning Board 
members must live within the appointing Commissioners District and action must be taken by 
the entire Board of Commissioners to make these appointments. 
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BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
BOONE RURAL FIRE PROTECTION SERVICE DISTRICT 

 
 
 
METHOD OF APPOINTMENT:   Each Commissioner nominates a person 
       who resides and owns property in the 
       Boone Rural Fire Service District.  Terms 

are concurrent with the Commissioner of the 
District they represent. 

 
COMPENSATION:     None 
 
REGULAR MEETING TIME AND PLACE: Second Thursday Following the Quarter  

7:00 P.M. @ Boone Fire Station #2 
 
 
MEMBERS APPOINTED  TERM EXPIRES 
 
Tommy Critcher  District 1 01/15/13  December, 2016 
(Commissioner Yates) 
 
Lee Stroupe   District 2 01/15/13  December, 2016 
(Commissioner Welch) 
 
Jimmy Marsh   District 3 12/21/04  December, 2012 
(Commissioner Deal) 
 
Weldon Critcher   District 4 02/01/11  December, 2014 
(Commissioner Blust) 
 
Reggie Hassler  District 5 01/18/11  December, 2014 
(Commissioner Miller) 
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WATAUGA COUNTY PLANNING BOARD 
 
 
METHOD OF APPOINTMENT:  Each County Commissioner makes a nomination 
      from his/her district.  Each nominee must be 

approved by the entire Board.  Two at-large 
members shall be appointed by the entire Board.  
The terms of appointees representing districts shall 
be concurrent with the term of the County 
Commissioner elected to represent the district.  The 
at-large appointees shall serve a term of four years. 

 
REGULAR MEETING TIME & PLACE: 3rd Monday of Each Month @ at 6:00 P.M.  

Commissioners’ Board Room  
Watauga County Administrative Building. 

 
 
 
PRESENT MEMBERS  APPOINTED   TERM EXPIRES 
 
Todd Castle District 1 01/13 December 2016 
(Commissioner Yates) 
 
Frank Gioscio District 2 01/11 December 2012 
(Commissioner Gable)  
 
Jim Fox District 3 01/09 (reappointed) December 2012 
(Commissioner Deal) 
 
Jim West District 4 01/11 December 2014 
(Commissioner Blust) 
 
Patrick Morgan District 5 01/11 December 2014 
(Commissioner Miller) 
 
 
AT-LARGE MEMBERS 
 
Jamey Hodges  12/11 December 2014 
 
Richard Mattar  01/10 (Reappointed) December 2013 
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AGENDA ITEM 13: 

MISCELLANEOUS ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS 

F. Announcements 
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
The UNC School of Government and the North Carolina Association of County Commissioners 
(NCACC) jointly hold a two-day orientation to county government in four locations across the 
state. The 2013 Essentials of County Government Course, which includes required ethics 
training, is for newly elected officials, veteran elected officials and managers.  Please notify 
Anita if you wish to attend. 
 
The Annual Pre-Budget Retreat will be held on February 22 (12:00 – 6:00 P.M.), and 23 (9:00 
A.M. – 12:00 P.M.), 2013, in the Commissioners’ Board Room.   
 
At their January meeting, the NCDOT approved the County’s request to designate a segment of 
NC 194 from Valle Crucis to Hade Smith Road Intersection in honor of Ed Yates.  The County 
will participate in the cost of the signage in the amount of $1,000. 
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Published on School of Government (http://www.sog.unc.edu)

Home > Essentials of County Government 2013 

Essentials of County Government 2013 
After the November elections, the UNC School of Government and the North Carolina Association of County 
Commissioners jointly hold a two-day orientation to county government in four locations across the state. 
This program is for newly elected officials, veteran elected officials and managers. Entire boards are 
encouraged to attend.

This program offers participants points toward recognition in the Local Elected Leaders Academy (LELA) 
[1]

                Agenda 
Day One 
8:00 AM-3:00 PM Essentials of County Government- For newly elected 
                               officials, veteran elected officials and entire boards 

 Context for NC county governments •
 What counties do and how they do it•
 Governing board roles and responsibilities•

                                              OR    

 8:00 AM-3:00 PM Water and Economically Vibrant Communities:  
                               What Every Local Leader Needs to Know - LeaderShop for county 
                               and municipal veteran elected officials 

 3:00 PM-5:00 PM-Ethics for Elected Officials (satisfies state mandated   
                                training) 
                                Both Essentials and LeaderShop registrations include ethics 
                                training  

Day Two 

8:00 AM -5:00 PM-Essentials of County Government-For newly elected 
                                officials, veteran elected officials and entire boards 

Financing county government•
Working with others •
County responsibility for public school financing  •
"Bottom Line" – a budget simulation •

PRINTABLE AGENDAS 

Page 1 of 3Essentials of County Government 2013
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ECG Agenda Link (two days)  [2] 
Water Workshop Agenda Link (one day)  [3] 
*For those registered for a combination of the above courses, print both agendas 

Registration Options: 
       
1. Essentials of County Government (2 days) – For newly elected officials and veteran elected officials who 
wish to accompany newly elected officials (including managers) and entire boards 
Includes: Day One Essentials, Ethics and Day Two Essentials (includes "Bottom Line" – a budget 
simulation), and the "Handbook for NC County Commissioners" 

 
2. Essentials with Leadershop for Veteran Elected Officials (2 days) – Open to veteran county elected 
officials and managers 
Includes: Day One LeaderShop – Water and Economically Vibrant Communities: What Every Local Leader 
Needs to Know; Ethics and Day Two Essentials (includes "Bottom Line" – a budget simulation), and the 
"Handbook for NC County Commissioners"  
 

3. Water and Economically Vibrant Communities: What Every Local Leader Needs to Know (1 day) – 
LeaderShop for veteran elected officials – Open to both county and municipal veteran elected officials and 
managers  
Includes: Day One LeaderShop for veteran elected officials and state mandated ethics training. 
Does NOT include Day Two Essentials; "Bottom Line" – a budget simulation; or "Handbook for NC County 
Commissioners"  
 

HELPFUL INFORMATION:  
For information about hotel reservations; state mandated ethics; "Bottom Line" – a budget simulation and/or 
 CLE information; click on your date preference below and review the sections titled "Site Information" and 
"Program" towards the bottom of the page. 

SCHOLARSHIP OPPORTUNITIES FOR ELECTED OFFICIALS: 
Scholarships are made available for Essentials of County Government and LeaderShop:  Water and 
Economically Vibrant Communities by the generous support of the following:

Food Lion•
Local Government Federal Credit Union•
Progress Energy•
Prudential Financial •

Click here [4] for application

Program Options
Please select one of the options below for more information

Asheville, Wed/Thu, January 9 and/or 10, Doubletree Biltmore [5]•
New Bern, Wed/Thu, January 30 and/or 31, New Bern Convention Center [6]•
Winston-Salem, Tu/Wed, February 12 and/or 13, Marriott Twin City Quarter [7]•
Chapel Hill, Fri/Sat, February 22 and/or 23, Sheraton Chapel Hill [8]•

Page 2 of 3Essentials of County Government 2013
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Knapp-Sanders Building 
Campus Box 3330 
UNC-Chapel Hill, Chapel Hill, NC 27599-3330 
T: 919.966.5381 | F: 919.962.0654 

Source URL: http://www.sog.unc.edu/node/1195

Links: 
[1] http://www.sog.unc.edu/programs/lela 
[2] http://www.sog.unc.edu/sites/www.sog.unc.edu/files/2013agenda_ECG_Letterhead_1.doc 
[3] http://www.sog.unc.edu/sites/www.sog.unc.edu/files/RL_Agenda_2013_0.doc 
[4] http://www.sog.unc.edu/sites/www.sog.unc.edu/files/ECG-RL%20Scholarship%20App%
202013_UPDATED_0.pdf 
[5] http://www.sog.unc.edu/node/1195/sog-program/view-offering/417 
[6] http://www.sog.unc.edu/node/1195/sog-program/view-offering/418 
[7] http://www.sog.unc.edu/node/1195/sog-program/view-offering/419 
[8] http://www.sog.unc.edu/node/1195/sog-program/view-offering/420 
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AGENDA ITEM 14: 

PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
AGENDA ITEM 15: 

BREAK 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
AGENDA ITEM 16: 

CLOSED SESSION 
Attorney/Client Matters – G. S. 143-318.11(a)(3) 
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